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MEMORANDUM 

TO:        Bob Klein, Chair, and Members of the  
  Alcoholic Beverage Control Board  

 

DATE:  April 3, 2018 

FROM: Erika McConnell, Director RE:  4947 Alaska Team Imports 
 
 
Requested 
Action: 

License renewal; refund of late fee assessed under AS 04.11.270(b)(3) 

  
Statutory 
Authority: 

AS 04.06.090(b):  “The board shall review all applications for licenses made under   
this title and may order the director to issue, renew, revoke, transfer, or suspend 
licenses and permits authorized under this title.” 
 
There is no statutory authority for the board to refund a late fee. The board may 
conclude that the late fee was assessed in error, which would then require a refund.  

  
Staff Rec.: Approve the renewal; deny the request for late fee refund 

 
Background:  AMCO first received the renewal application from this wholesale licensee on 
December 29, 2017. An incomplete letter was emailed to the email address provided by the licensee 
on January 12, 2018, informing the licensee that corrections were needed to the application and that 
if the application was still incomplete after seven days, the $500 late fee would be assessed. 
 
AS 04.11.270(b)(2) states, “the licensee shall submit the completed renewal application and the 
biennial license fee to the director before January 1” and (b)(3) states, “a renewal application filed 
after December 31 is delinquent and must be accompanied by a $500 penalty fee.” 
 
For those applications submitted before January 1 that are not reviewed for completeness until after 
January 1, a seven day grace period is provided to make any necessary corrections. If the application 
is not completed within that seven day grace period, the application is considered to be not 
completed by January 1 as required in AS 04.11.270(b) and the late fee is assessed. 
 
Corrections to the renewal application for this license were received on February 22, 2018. 
 
The licensee states in his appeal letter that he was assured by an AMCO staff member that his 
application was “in order” and “fully completed” when he submitted the application in person in 
late December, and he notes that his checks were processed.  
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With regard to the processing of payment, 3 AAC 304.105(e) states, “An application that is 
incomplete or that is not accompanied by the required fees will be returned to the applicant.” Thus 
the fees are required as part of determining whether an application is complete. In addition, office 
management and good money handling policies dictate that we can’t hold unprocessed payments 
(checks and credit card numbers) for days, weeks, or months pending the completion of an 
application. 
 
With regard to the licensee being told his application was “in order” and “fully completed,” staff 
does not review applications for completeness at the counter. Staff will often page through an 
application packet to see whether there are missing forms, but a completeness review can’t be done 
in a couple of minutes. It is impossible that a staff member told Mr. Sandbom that his application 
was “fully completed” although he may have been told that his paperwork “appeared to be in 
order.” 
 
 
Attachment: Refund request 

Renewal application 
   
   














